South Dakota State Fair Commission 

Minutes
Tuesday, February 21, 2017, 1pm • Nordby Exhibit Hall – Huron, SD

Conducting: 
Vice Chairman Dusty Anderson
1. Call to Order, Members Present: Tom Harmon via teleconference, Dusty Anderson, Erin Yost, Pam Geppert, Scott Cordts, Loren Noess, Faron Wahl, Peter Nielson, Denise Muntefering, and Gary Sharp
2. Agenda Additions/Changes: A motion to approve the agenda as printed was made by Gary Sharp; seconded by Erin Yost; motion carried by roll call vote by all members present. 
3. Approval of January State Fair Minutes: A motion to approve the minutes as printed was made by Pam Geppert, seconded by Erin Yost; motion carried by roll call vote of all members present.   

1. Legislative Update: Our Senate Bill passed the Senate and House Ag Committees easily; this is a clean-up bill. An amendment was made allowing the Secretary of Ag to issue Certificate of Authority for security during off-season events; an emergency clause is being taken due to events such as Wheel Jam. 
2. Financials: See attached, Peggy stated there are not many changes from the last report. There will be $68,000 coming next month from the Department of Revenue for revenue collected during the fair. 
3. State Fair Updates

a. Entertainment: Not any changes, Peggy will discuss Sunday and Monday’s entertainment in Executive Session. Beer Garden bands are all confirmed, currently working on the free stages.
b. Vending/Camping/Static: Joni stated 200 contracts are in (half) the other half has until March 1st.  There are new vendors coming in, also the machinery is all coming back. There will be a Vendor Recognition at this year’s fair as well. Shelley stated that over 500 camper apps are in of the 1700 sent out. She is confident there will be over 2000 campers this year; we have increased the electrical pedestals by 30 and increased the generators by 80 at Gate 13. 24 generators will be at Gate H for the first time this year. Static and Livestock Premium Books will be available online April 3rd. 
c. Seasonal Workers: There is an advertisement in the paper for Crew Leaders, Gardener, and Grandstand Ticket Office Supervisor. Peggy is also interviewing a possible intern to assist with marketing and special events.  
d. Senior Center/Draft Beer Pavilion: Nothing has been resolved; still researching and exploring options. 
e. Verizon Service: There has been a meeting with Verizon making it clear the issues that we had last year during the fair. Verizon will be adding 3 cells at their cost that they say will resolve this problem. There was also a discussion with AT&T on having their COW at the fair in 2017.
f. Other: 4 sets of bleachers were purchased from the Deadwood Chamber. Vince and Chuck have made several trips to transport these back to the Exhibit Hall. Peter explained how 4-H will be using the Exhibit Hall during the fair: Special Foods, Photography, Performing Arts, more technology using TV’s and video’s to balance the exhibits and educational experience. The armory will also still be used. He also stated that 4-H might possibly be implementing late fees and stalling fees to allow for better planning and preparation. The 4-H Fair Book is almost ready for release.
4. Off Season Events Update

a. National Jr. High Finals Rodeo: Nothing new to report, the representatives have not visited yet.
b. SD BBQ Championships: Still planning
c. Wheel Jam: Still planning
d. SD Women’s Expo: Still planning
e. Activities & Upcoming Events: Currently Peggy reported that there are 43 events planned in 2017. April 15 is the Dakota Promotions Car Show, there are 2 Barrel Races, North Central Simmental Show, Good Sam’s Rally, and a Barrel Bash in June to name a few. The Exhibit Hall is currently being used for 4-H Shooting Sports, we have had a farm show and also the meeting rooms have been rented.
5. Projects/Programing Updates 

a. M&R Projects: The M&R list was given out last month. Peggy went over some bid deadlines, the Carnival Mat will be done by mid-May. Campground restroom/showers have been identified for upgrades, getting the costs of those soon. 
6. Commissioner or Manager Reports: Scott asked what will happen if the plans for moving the Senior Center to Younger Hall fall thru? Peggy stated that there is a backup plan in place should that happen or it may just remain the same this year. Gary asked how the water in the campgrounds is coming. Peggy stated that Rushmore and part of Pheasant Park are done and that the rest will be completed this summer. Also, Gary stated that in the Dairy Barn there should be no early release of lactating cow; this should be printed in the Dairy Premium Book. Pam asked about the Sheep Barn, Peggy stated she will contact the Office of State Engineer to see when they can get an engineer out to look at the structure. 
7. Executive Session: A motion was made by Pam Geppert to move to Executive Session; Erin Yost seconded the motion; motion carried by roll call approval of all members present. (Move for executive session pursuant to SDCL 1-25-2(4) to discuss contractual matter)
8. Adjournment

